DuPAGE AIRPORT AUTHORITY

REGULAR BOARD MEETING

Wednesday, August 13, 2008

DuPage Flight Center, 2700 International Drive, West Chicago

1st Floor Conference Room

The Regular Meeting of the Board of Commissioners of the DuPage Airport Authority was convened at the DuPage Flight Center, 2700 International Drive, West Chicago, Illinois, 1st Floor Conference Room; Wednesday, August 13, 2008.  Chairman Goodwin called the meeting to order at 3:21 p.m. and a quorum was present for the meeting.

Commissioners Present:  Davis, Gillett, Goodwin, Gorski, Huizenga, LaMantia, Meagher.

Commissioners Absent:  Donnelly.
DuPage Airport Authority Staff Present:  David Bird, Executive Director; Byron Miller, Director of Operations; Lisa Maedgen, Director of Finance and Administration; John Schlaman, Director of Golf – Prairie Landing Golf Club; Jack Tenison, DuPage National Technology Park Director; Phil Luetkehans, Schirott & Luetkehans; Anna Normoyle, Marketing Coordinator; Pam Miller, Executive Assistant and Board Liaison. 

Others in Attendance:  Dan Pape, CMT; John Lewis, Northern Illinois Proton Treatment and Research Center, LLC.; Ric Cantalupo, IDOT, Division of Aeronautics;  Fred Reynolds, CenterPoint Proterties Trust; John DeLand, Wolf & Company LLP; Gary P. Rietz.    
Members of the Press:  Kara Parillo, Examiner.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Chairman Goodwin asked for additions or corrections to the minutes of the May 14, 2008 Board Meeting and there were none.  Commissioner LaMantia made a MOTION to approve the minutes of the May 14, 2008 Board Meeting and Commissioner Gorski seconded this motion. By roll call vote (7-0) the motion was passed unanimously.

Chairman Goodwin asked for additions or corrections to the minutes of the June 11, 2008 Board Meeting and there were none.  Commissioner Meagher made a MOTION to approve the minutes of the June 11, 2008 Board Meeting and Commissioner Gillett seconded this motion. By roll call vote (7-0) the motion was passed unanimously.

Chairman Goodwin asked for additions or corrections to the minutes of the June 19 , 2008 Special Board Meeting and there were none.  Commissioner Gillett made a MOTION to approve the minutes of the June 19, 2008 Special Board Meeting and Commissioner Davis seconded this motion. By roll call vote (7-0) the motion was passed unanimously.

Chairman Goodwin asked for additions or corrections to the minutes of the May 14, 2008 Internal Policy and Compliance Committee Meeting and there were none.  Commissioner Gorski made a MOTION to approve the minutes of the May 14, 2008 Meeting of the Internal Policy and Compliance Committee and Commissioner Gillett seconded this motion.  By roll call vote (7-0) the motion was passed unanimously. 

Chairman Goodwin asked for additions or corrections to the minutes of the June 4, 2008 Finance, Budget and Audit Committee Meeting and there were none.  Commissioner Huizenga made a MOTION to approve the minutes of the June 4, 2008 Meeting of the Finance, Budget and Audit Committee and Commissioner Meagher seconded this motion.  By roll call vote (7-0) the motion was passed unanimously.

Chairman Goodwin asked for additions or corrections to the minutes of the June 4, 2008 Golf Committee Meeting and there were none.  Commissioner Davis made a MOTION to approve the minutes of the June 4, 2008 Meeting of the Golf Committee and Commissioner LaMantia seconded this motion.  By roll call vote (7-0) the motion was passed unanimously.

Chairman Goodwin asked for additions or corrections to the minutes of the June 11, 2008 Capital Development, Leasing and Customer Fees Committee Meeting and there were none.  Commissioner Gorski made a MOTION to approve the minutes of the June 11, 2008 Meeting of the Capital Development, Leasing and Customer Fees Committee and Commissioner Gillett seconded this motion.  By roll call vote (7-0) the motion was passed unanimously.

PUBLIC COMMENT
There was no one registered for public comment.

DIRECTOR’S REPORT
Executive Director Bird introduced Ric Cantelupo of the Illinois Department of Transportation, Division of Aeronautics and welcomed him to the meeting.    

Executive Director Bird advised that monthly statistics for July reflect the current challenges for both General Aviation Airports and for Commercial Airports.   He stated that for the third consecutive month fuel sales have decreased; a 25% decrease reported for Jet A fuel sales and a 10% decrease in 100 LL fuel sales for the month of July.   Executive Director Bird advised that the Illinois Aviation Academy has purchased additional fuel during July due to an increase in their business after the closure of a nearby flight school.   He discussed decreased fuel prices for July and that the most recent surveys conducted by staff reflect that the Airport’s fuel prices remain lower than our competitors.   Executive Director Bird reported that staff continues to hold down expenditures in the face of the slow economy.   He also reported that during the last few months, statistics have shown significant reductions in itinerant operations and that a problem had occurred with the manner in which these operations were being counted by FAA Air Traffic Control Tower (ATCT) personnel; the problem has now been resolved.    Staff will continue to work with ATCT personnel to insure the accuracy of these statistics.  

Executive Director Bird continued to report on the followings topics: 

Minimal damage was sustained on the airfield and by tenants during the recent storms in the Chicago area; 2009 Budget preparation process is well underway and all preliminary budgets will be submitted by Friday; Jacobs Consultancy will provide a midpoint review of the Master Plan preparation and will present initial findings and preliminary recommendations at the next Capital Development Committee meeting on September 10; all Board Members are invited to attend this briefing. 

John Schlaman, Prairie Landing Golf Club, reported that through the end of June, the number of golf rounds played has decreased by 9% and revenues have decreased 8% in June and 6% in July.  He advised that expenditures are 2% better than June 2007 and 3% better than July 2007.   He continued that net operating income is $68,000 behind 2007 and that revenues decreased in April, May and June due to weather related issues.   He discussed the importance of increasing the weekday business with specials offered to attract more golfers.    Mr. Schlaman advised the Board of a recent rating received by Golf Digest magazine on the best places to play throughout the country.  He explained that courses were evaluated by 20,000 Golf Digest readers and that for 2008, Prairie Landing received a 4½-star rating; great achievement for Prairie Landing Golf Club.  

Byron Miller, Director of Operations, discussed the activities of field operations and projects.  He advised that work is completed on the field lighting project and the seal coating project and re-striping is in progress.  Mr. Miller added that mowing efforts continue to be dominant with the field crew at both the Airport and the Technology Park.

Mark Doles, Director of Operations Planning, was not present at the meeting and Executive Director Bird advised that Mr. Doles continues to work with Argonne to take over the space located on the third floor of the Flight Center Building now occupied by TRECC.

REVIEW OF JUNE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Executive Director Bird provided a review of the Financial Statements and discussion followed.
Commissioner Huizenga commented briefly on the June Financial Statements and complimented staff for a good job and a good team effort.   Executive Director Bird commented that staff has recognized the difficulty facing the Airport for the remainder of the 2008 budget year and has worked hard to reduce expenses while maintaining current service levels.  He added that in July further reductions were made in the 2008 budget, eliminating or deferring items if possible; this redlined budget will be used as the baseline for 2009 budget preparation.

REPORT OF COMMITTEES 

Finance, Budget and Audit Committee:

Commissioner Huizenga advised the 2007 Audit Report was discussed thoroughly at the Finance Committee Meeting and in summary the Airport Authority has received a clean Audit Report and Management Letter.  He advised there were no significant accounting, audit or management issues found.  He introduced John DeLand of Wolf and Company to further detail his findings and recommendations and Mr. DeLand explained the Audit Report by section with brief discussion following.  

Internal Policy and Compliance Committee: 

Commissioner Gillett reported that the Internal Policy and Compliance Committee has not had reason to meet since May 14, 2008 and all of the committee’s work is up to date.

Capital Development, Leasing and Customer Fees:

Commissioner Gorski advised that the Capital Development Committee met earlier in the day and all committee members were present.   He advised the Committee received a planning update from Executive Director Bird and, at the September 10 Meeting, Jacobs Consultancy will brief the Committee on the progress of the Master Plan Process; all Board Members are invited to attend.     He continued that the Committee addressed Resolution 2008-1386 regarding an Amendment to the Site Access Agreement with NIPTRC.  He added that Attorney Luetkehans indicated discussion on this matter should be deferred until after the Execution Session, and at the time of consideration, a recommendation will be forth coming from the Capital Development Committee. 

OLD BUSINESS

None

NEW BUSINESS
Proposed Resolution 2008-1385; Award of Contract to Construction Management Corporation d/b/a Briggs Paving for Miscellaneous Pavement Repairs.

Executive Director Bird asked Byron Miller to discuss this award of contract.   Mr. Miller advised that miscellaneous pavement repairs were budgeted in 2008 for locations at the Airport and Prairie Landing Golf Club; sealed bids were solicited and Construction Management Corporation d/b/a Briggs Paving was the low, responsive and responsible bidder.  He continued to explain that this bid consists of a base bid and four (4) alternate additive bids at a cost of $94,363; an owner’s contingency of 15% to fund any necessary change orders will bring the total contract amount to $108,517.45.  Staff and the Finance Committee recommended Board approval to award this contract to Construction Management Corporation d/b/a Briggs Paving. 

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Davis to approve Proposed Resolution 2008-1385; Award of Contract to Construction Management Corporation d/b/a Briggs Paving for Miscellaneous Pavement Repairs. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Gorski and was passed unanimously by roll call vote (7-0).

Chairman Goodwin at this time asked for a report from Jack Tenison regarding the progress of the DuPage National Technology Park and Mr. Tenison discussed the following topics:  Punch list items for the completion of the Technology Park infrastructure (Exhibit K items) continue to be addressed with possible acceptance by West Chicago in September; activities with NIPTRC to effectuate their movements into the Technology Park with site work in progress such as access roads and parking staging areas for equipment.  Fred Reynolds of CenterPoint Properties Trust advised that, along with NIPTRC activities, CenterPoint is working with other prospective tenants for location in the Technology Park.  He added that the N-9 site remains unoccupied and that CenterPoint may want to discuss the potential to increase power available to the Technology Park for further security, which is a step above what was initially done for the Technology Park.  John Lewis of NIPTRC commented on the progress of the first stage of permitting and advised that work has begun with testing pipelines.   He continued that NIPTRC is bringing to the Board for approval a Resolution that will allow the immediate construction of test caissons and pylons.  Discussion continued generally regarding this development.  

Proposed Resolution 2008-1385; Authorizing the Execution of an Amendment to the Site Access Agreement with Northern Illinois Proton Treatment and Research Center, LLC.  (NIPTRC) for the DuPage National Technology Park Proton Treatment and Research Center.

Chairman Goodwin asked Commissioner Gorski to discuss the Capital Development Committee’s recommendation with regard to this amendment to the Site Access Agreement with Northern Illinois Proton Treatment and Research Center, LLC.   Commissioner Gorski reported the Capital Development Committee recommends approval with a modification to the agreement that would provide for a cash escrow account or letter of credit from NIPTRC in the amount of $7500 per test caisson installed, as security for the Airport Authority and with the acceptance of the Executive Director.   Attorney Luetkehans recommended Resolution 2008-1385 be modified to state that the amended agreement is approved contingent upon receipt of the appropriate written letter of consent from CenterPoint Properties Trust.  

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Gorski to approve Proposed Resolution 2008-1386; Authorizing the Execution of an Amendment to the Site Access Agreement with Northern Illinois Proton Treatment and Research Center, LLC. (NIPTRC) for the DuPage National Technology Park Proton Treatment and Research Center with the following modifications to the Site Agreement and the Resolution.

Amend Site Access Agreement to read as follows:   

Paragraph 4.  Conditions of Approval.  Grantors approval of the Test Caisson Work is subject to the following conditions:  a.  no test caissons will be physically installed on the Property until such time as GRANTEE provides security reasonably acceptable to GRANTOR’s Executive Director (such as, for example, a cash escrow account or letter of credit), in an amount equal to $7500 per test caisson installed, in a form reasonably acceptable to GRANTOR’s Executive Director.  Any such security delivered to GRANTOR shall be in addition to and not in lieu of GRANTEE’s agreement and indemnification contained in the Site Access Agreement; and

Amend Resolution 2008-1386, in the 7th paragraph to read as follows:  

“This resolution shall be in full force and effect immediately upon its adoption and approval and receipt of CenterPoint’s written consent to the Amendment to Site Access Agreement.

The motion was seconded by Commissioner LaMantia and was passed unanimously by roll call vote (7-0).

A MOTION was made by Commissioner LaMantia to recess to Executive Session for the discussion of the setting of a price for sale or lease of property owned by the DuPage Airport Authority.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Davis and was passed unanimously by roll call vote (7-0); the Regular Meeting was recessed at 5:12 p.m. and after a short break the Executive Session was convened at 5:20 p.m.

The Executive Session adjourned at 5:57 p.m. and the Regular Meeting was immediately reconvened; there was a quorum present for the remainder of the Regular Board Meeting.  

OTHER BUSINESS

None

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Gorski to adjourn the Regular Meeting of the DuPage Airport Authority Board of Commissioners.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Gillett and was passed unanimously by voice vote; the meeting was adjourned at 6:20 p.m.

Approval - October 15, 2008 Board Meeting. 





Daniel L. Goodwin, Chairman
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